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PENNINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Pennington Parish Council Meeting held on Monday 9th December 2019 at 7 p.m. in the Pennington Parish Rooms.

Present:  Mr. Bertram
(Chairperson)   Mrs. Scrogham                     
                Mr. Stretch                            
                County Councillor Mrs. Willis(also district councillor)       

                PCSO Helen Madden

                5 members of the public
  
                             
1.   Apologies 
                Mrs. Thompson (Vice-chairperson)   

                Mr. Thompson
2.   Minutes of Previous Meeting 
The minutes were approved and signed.
3.    Declaration of Councillor Interests

There were no declarations of interest. 
4.    Public Participation by Question & Comment

PCSO Helen Madden reported that there were two resolved concerns for welfare.
There was one incident of harassment with both parties known to each other. There was one road traffic accident involving two vehicles in Swarthmoor. There were two highways disruptions due to broken down vehicles and one failure to stop road traffic accident involving two vehicles with damage and minor injury. There was also one theft with the property recovered. The use of the laser speed gun is to continue on Main Road and Carley Lane. Shop lifting patrols were planned together with rural patrols with regard to farm thefts and the theft of quad bikes in particular. PCSO Madden advised that Pennington School had received road safety presentations and was participating in a project in association with Siemens. Planned for January 2020, it would provide the school with cones, figures to display outside and funding to provide a banner designed by children. Additional cones were also in situ at the school with the parking and access patrols continuing.
A consultation request from Network Rail had been received to remove Red Syke bridge which had become life expired. This was approved. Clerk to contact Network Rail
A member of the public stated that, as the return rate for the Community Led Plan was 35.7%, a democratic vote should have been undertaken to decide whether such a plan was required. 
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A member of the public spoke to the council regarding his planning application for a detached dwelling on land adjacent to Low Carley Lodge. He stated that outline planning permission had been obtained and the access had been passed. Small self build developments were being allowed on the edge of settlements on green field sites. A councillor commented that there had been a high level of local objections. The applicant assured the council that a dormer bungalow one and a half storeys in height to meet planning conditions would be built to keep the ridge height down.
The Chairman of the Trustees of Pennington Nursery addressed the councillors to inform them that plans would be submitted before Christmas to replace the aging nursery buildings. It is proposed that the new buildings, in the form of modules, would increase the current building footprint by two metres at the back and one metre at the side to provide all the dedicated classroom space required. To facilitate the planning process, the Memorial Hall Committee had very kindly replaced the current rolling date lease with a thirty year lease. The rebuilding work has been scheduled for the summer holidays. In addition, it is hoped that money could be raised to tarmac the Memorial Hall car park and mark the spaces to increase capacity.

County Councillor Mrs. Willis reported that temporary traffic lights at Daltongate would be manned all day instead of the proposed rush hour periods.
5.  Highways
Preparatory work on the Cross-a-Moor roundabout had commenced. County Councillor Mrs. Willis reported that the Park Road/Main Road junction would be altered. In addition, a survey would be carried out on the impact of the roundabout on the associated side roads.
6.  Community Led Plan

Mrs. Scrogham reported that the Community Led Plan was available on the Pennington Parish Council website and in Ulverston Library. In addition to speaking at the Aldingham Parish Council meeting, a Cumbria Association of Local Councils and Ulverston health and wellbeing meeting had been attended. A book club was due to start in January with feedback obtained for the friendship group. At the latest meeting it was proposed that the managers of the parish, Loppergarth and Swarthmoor Community Facebook pages should co-ordinate the Facebook content. County Councillor Mrs. Willis and PCSO Helen Madden agreed to the proposed meeting to provide advice on transport, parking and highways issues.
7.  Swarthmoor 

a)The Swarthmoor playground report had been received. 
8.   Loppergarth

a)The Loppergarth playground report had been received
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9.  Parish Council

a)None of the emails received required discussion.
b)The advert for the parish clerk vacancy had appeared in the Community Chat magazine. Information regarding advertising on the online job vacancy system had been obtained and it was agreed that this should proceed. Mrs. Thompson to place the vacancy online.
10.   Cross-a-Moor War Memorial
a)A planning group was formed to develop the centenary Cross-a-Moor War Memorial celebration during a meeting with the Pennington Memorial Hall committee members. The Cumbria County Council Community Development Officer also attended the meeting giving advice on how to plan appropriately, how to access funds and how to structure the event. 
         11.  Sunnyside & Parish Rooms

         The tenant had arranged the repair of the back door handle.
         12. Invoices for Payment/Receipts
Invoices Paid        
         Painting of bus shelters

  
   £1,000.00
         Community Led Plan booklet printing
      £605.00

         Loppergarth Car Park pothole repair                    £600.00

Invoices Due for Payment

         CALC planning course travelling expenses
        £21.60
         Receipts
         Sunnyside rent



                  £460.00

Balance









Bank statement (Lloyds statement no. 111 issue date 8th November 2019) balance on 8th November 2019: £7,279.79.
13. Planning Applications

         Pennington

         The following planning applications were approved:-

         SL/2019/0868
Detached dwelling, land adjacent to Low Carley Lodge

         SL/2019/0893
Single storey side and rear extension, Cross-a-Moor House, Cross-a-  

         Moor, Swarthmoor
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SLDC
The following planning application was refused:-

SL/2019/0761
Conversion of barn to dwelling, Levey View, Pennington Lane, Pennington

         14.  Correspondence
         Letters of thanks were read from two of the Booths voucher recipients.
15.  Date of Next Meeting & Items for the Agenda
The next meeting was arranged for 13th January 2020.

Christine Braithwaite, Clerk to the Council 10th December 2019
 
Signed as accurate and correct:

Date.....................

…………………………………………




Chairperson, Pennington Parish Council

